

EVIDENCE-BASED PRACTICES FOR THE PREVENTION OF CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT

Produced by D.M. Spach, J. Battis and V. Nelson at Hornby Zeller Associates, Inc.¹ Revised December 2014

¹ This review is one component of a project awarded to Prevent Child Abuse Iowa by the Iowa Department of Human Services to manage and evaluate Iowa Child Abuse Prevention Programs. Hornby Zeller Associates, Inc. is acting as a subcontractor to Prevent Child Abuse Iowa.

CONTENTS

Purpose	1
Home Visiting	3
Nurse Family Partnerships (NFP)	4
Parents as Teachers (PAT)	6
Healthy Families America (HFA)	8
SafeCare Augmented	10
ChildFIRST	11
Family Thriving Program	12
Step by Step Parenting Program	13
Exchange Parent Aide	14
Parent Education and Development	15
The Incredible Years	17
Parent-Child Interaction Therapy	18
Triple P (Positive Parenting Program)	19
Parents Anonymous, Inc.	21
Strengthening Families Program	22
Families and Schools Together (FAST)	23
Systemic Training for Effective Parenting (STEP)	24
Nurturing Parenting Programs	25
24/7 Dad	26
Active Parenting Now	27
Child Sexual Abuse Prevention	28
Talking About Touching	30
Child Lures	31
Kid&TeenSAFE	32
Darkness to Light: Stewards of Children	33
Stop it Now!	34
Respite or Crisis Care Services	35
Conclusion	36
References	37
Appendix A: Research Source List	48

PURPOSE

This review of literature addresses characteristics of effective, evidence-based programs designed to support families and reduce child abuse and neglect. Its purpose is to help the councils in Iowa to select the most effective programs or practices in their work with families, while learning a bit about what prevention curricula and models are available at this time.

Evidence-based practices (EBP) are generally described as methods supported by research that meet scientific standards. EBP is more important in social services and public health now than ever before; states such as Iowa are requiring the largest portion of the programs selected for delivery to be evidence-based and the others to be tested over time to see if they make a difference in the lives of families. Federal and private funding sources also want to know if programs and practices are proven to work (Benedetti, 2012; Buysse & Wesley, 2006; Chaffin & Friedrich, 2004). One purpose of the 1974 *Child Abuse and Neglect Prevention and Treatment Act* (CAPTA) and the more current amendment reauthorized as the *Keeping Children and Families Safe Act* of 2003, is to encourage providers to address maltreatment from a prevention perspective which includes research and evaluation in determining program effectiveness.

The National Alliance of Children's Trust and Prevention Funds developed criteria based on the work of Buysse and Wesley, the federal Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), and the Advisory Group to the Children's Bureau Office of Child Abuse and Neglect (OCAN) to determine levels of effectiveness². These levels were used in the categorization of programs and practices considered in this paper. They are as follows, from lowest to highest evidence-base:

- **1. Innovative Programs:** Professional experience and best available knowledge support the intervention that is undergoing evaluation to elicit family responses and to identify effectiveness under certain conditions with a selected group:
- 2. **Promising Programs:** Professional experience and family endorsement affirm the effectiveness of evidence-informed programs that have not yet accumulated evidence of effectiveness under rigorous evaluation:
- 3. **Supported Programs:** Scientific evidence of effectiveness is positive, professional experience is favorable, and family endorsement concurs but the programs have not been widely implemented. Evidence is favorable to implement a "supported program" under new conditions or a different population to generate more findings:
- 4. Exemplary Programs: Rigorous scientific evidence, accumulated professional experience, and family endorsement concur on the effectiveness of programs through positive outcomes that are evident with diverse groups in different settings:

² Hornby Zeller Associates reviewed numerous categorizations of evidence-based effectiveness but determined the categories and criteria developed by the National Alliance of Children's Trust and Prevention Funds to be the most suitable for this paper's purpose.

Consistent with the prevention programs in Iowa now, Hornby Zeller Associates, Inc. (HZA) conducted a thorough search of available literature on programs in the following categories:

- Home Visiting
- Parent Education and Development
- Child Sexual Abuse Prevention
- Respite and Crisis Care Services
- Social Support Services

Note that some programs categorized under one type may also fit under another (e.g., Social Support programs could be Parent Education or Home Visiting, or both). HZA limited the search to frequently-referenced or well-regarded programs that had any level of effectiveness using the above Children's Trust proposed levels of effectiveness as well as those programs currently in place in Iowa. When using academic databases, HZA limited its search to those with full text available, and those written between 1990 and 2014, ideally published in peer-reviewed or scholarly journals. In many cases we accessed the developer's website for additional clarification and self-identified supporting research. (See Appendix A for a complete list of sources of literature and websites.)

Some programs in this paper have been in operation for many years and have been widely studied; the results are summarized, but without extensive detail.

The search resulted in a broad range of curricula and programs that have been implemented with fidelity and evidence as well as smaller-scale programs that may not have supporting research though could be characterized as promising or innovative practices. In addition, some programs are relatively new, but have gained popularity among prevention professionals, therefore a short overview is provided, where possible. The paper concludes with a brief description of common elements of highly-effective programs for Iowa to consider, even if other programs that are not included here are selected and/or used.

HOME VISITING

Home visiting programs provide individualized support for parents in the home using a variety of curricula and service delivery models. Home visiting is also effective at increasing social support and reducing isolation. Though available to any families regardless of their circumstances, home visiting programs tend to identify high-need, high-risk families with newborn or very young children, and some target prenatal populations. Home visitors meet with the family at an agreed-upon time, ideally at a frequency and intensity that matches the family need. Professionals or para-professionals are trained to provide education, support, referrals to community based services, and model appropriate caregiving strategies. Research on many of these programs is extensive, but results are varied. The following programs are summarized in this report; note that extensive information is available from the Administration for Children and Families <u>http://homvee.acf.hhs.gov/</u>.

Title of Program or Curriculum	In Iowa Now?	Target Population ³	California Evidence Based Clearinghouse Scientific Rating	Effectiveness Score ⁴	SAMHSA National Registry (NREPP)
Nurse Family Partnerships (NFP)	~	First-time families with risk factors	1	Exemplary	Listed
Parents as Teachers (PAT)	~	Families with children under 5	3	Exemplary	Listed
Healthy Families America (HFA)	~	Families with risk factors and children under 5	1	Promising	Listed
SafeCare Augmented		High-risk families for abuse/neglect	2	Promising	Not listed
ChildFIRST		High risk families for abuse/neglect	-	Promising	Not Listed
Family Thriving Program		High risk families for abuse/neglect	-	Promising	Not Listed
Step by Step Parenting Program		Parents with intellectual/develo p-mental delay	3	Promising	Not Listed
Exchange Parent Aide		High risk families for abuse/neglect	3	Supported	Not Listed

3 Evidence-Based Practices in Child Abuse Prevention

³ Description of specific target group included.

⁴ Using criteria developed by the National Alliance of Children's Trust and Prevention Funds, Evidence-Based Practice Committee 2009.

Nurse Family Partnerships 👬 👬 👬

Purpose: Nurse Family Partnerships (NFP) is an early childhood home visiting program that employs nurses as home visitors and targets high-risk, first-time mothers. The program has many inter-related objectives toward improving health outcomes for parents and children:

- Increasing positive connections between parents and children:
- Assuring women have access to good prenatal and postnatal care;
- Reducing the use of tobacco, alcohol and illegal substances;
- Encouraging positive, appropriate parenting practices;
- Reducing unintended pregnancy;
- Promoting family economic self-sufficiency;
- Promoting school readiness, improving child health and development; and
- Reducing child maltreatment.

How delivered: Weekly or biweekly home visits are delivered typically for 90 - minute sessions, beginning prenatally and continuing through the child's second birthday (frequency and intensity depends on the child's age).

Availability/cost: NFP is currently located in 34 states including Iowa and actively recruits new locations and promotes the home visiting field as a component of the nursing profession. The training and ongoing support to staff are extensive. According to the program developers, the benefits of NFP far outweigh the costs. The cost per family is estimated at \$4,500 per year, with a range between \$2,914 and \$6,463, with the majority of the cost covering the nursing staff salaries (Retrieved December 2012 from http://www.nursefamilypartnership.org/assets/PDF/Fact-sheets/NFP Benefits-Cost)

Evidence base: NFP has been rigorously studied and widely implemented since 1977 (Gomby, 2005; Gonzalez & MacMillan, 2008; Karoly et al., 2005; Sweet & Applebaum, 2004; The Future of Children, 1999). Several rigorous studies suggest that NFP effectively improved women's health and pregnancy outcomes, decreased negative behaviors in children, and prevented associated problems such as child abuse, maternal substance abuse and maternal crime involvement as well as juvenile crimes later in life (Gonzalez & MacMillan, 2008; Howard & Brooks-Gunn, 2009; Olds, Hill, Rumsey, 1998; Paulsell et al., 2010)⁵.

NFP is commonly touted as the most widely-accepted and well-developed home visiting model, particularly for high-risk families (Chaffin & Friedrich, 2004; Howard & Brooks-Gunn, 2009). The elements that make NFP a high-quality program include: trained, experienced home visitors; home visits that begin in early pregnancy and continue over a long-term; regular visits scheduled every one to two weeks; a reasonable caseload for direct service staff; and the inclusion of family members in program development, to name a few.

⁵ To access the complete list of published research, see the Nurse Family Partnership website: <u>http://www.nursefamilypartnership.org/Proven-Results/Published-research</u>

This particular form of nurse-based home visiting has also proven to be cost-effective. When the program is focused on low-income women, the government's cost to fund the program is recovered by the time the child reaches four years old. Youth whose mothers received home visiting services were 60 percent less likely to have run away, 55 percent less likely to have been arrested, and 80 percent less likely to be convicted of a crime. They also smoked fewer cigarettes per a day, drank less alcohol in the prior six months, and exhibited less behavioral problems due to drugs and alcohol than those whose mothers had not received home visiting services (Olds, et al., 1997; Olds, Hill, Rumsey, 1998).

Parents as Teachers 👬 👬 🁬

Purpose: Parents as Teachers (PAT) is a voluntary program designed to partner with new parents to address the health and developmental priorities of families with young children. While PAT does not dictate specific criteria for eligibility, PAT providers typically focus their efforts on families who are pregnant and/or parenting a newborn through children under five years old. According to the PAT Annual Report for 2011-12, "Recognizing that children learn, grow and develop within the context of 'family,' *Parents as Teachers* embraced a deeper approach this year...one that focuses on parent/family well-being; on strengths, capabilities and skills; and on building protective factors within the family." The program goals include focusing on effective parenting strategies, knowledge of child development, and parent-child relationships through one-on-one home visits, child screenings, group activities, community events, and by providing resources and referrals to other agencies.

The goals of the PAT program as articulated by the Parents as Teachers National Center, 2013 are summarized as follows:

- 1. Increase parent knowledge of early childhood development and improve parenting practices;
- 2. Provide early detection of developmental delays and health issues;
- 3. Prevent child abuse and neglect; and
- 4. Increase children's school readiness and school success.

How delivered: Home visitors who are trained and accredited by PAT provide parents support and information in a range of child development and health topics to improve outcomes for the family through regularly-scheduled home visits (frequency depends upon the family's needs). Visits include parent-friendly developmental screening for the enrolled children such as the Ages and Stages Questionnaire (ASQ), along with family-centered assessments of basic needs, parenting practices, and various health and safety topics. These tools help the parent educator and caregivers uncover the strengths, resources and needs for each family. PAT also offers opportunities for families to connect with each other through socialization events or groups.

Availability/cost: The Administration for Children and Families HoMVEE online reference for evidence-based home visiting programs provides an estimated per family cost of \$2,652 per year (based on visits twice a month and monthly socializations) for PAT. Annual professional development fees per parent educator and supervisor are approximately \$350. Benefits to affiliate users include printed guides for personal use and access to additional online resources. The difference in cost is dependent on different pathways to professional development, one being the basis for all implementation, the other more detailed information provided as a continuation of the foundational knowledge; the PAT *Foundational* training is \$800, the *Foundational* combined with *Model Implementation* is slightly higher at

\$915 per person, though prices can vary based on location. For more information: http://homvee.acf.hhs.gov/Implementation/3/Parents-as-Teachers-PAT--Program-Model-Overview/16

Evidence base: Looking at the relationship of the goals outlined above and the PAT curriculum design the most positive results *overall* occurred with very low income families. These results were found in both parenting and child development measures. Regardless of family socio-economic status, but in consideration of efforts to reduce maltreatment of any kind, numerous studies cited home visiting models such as PAT as effective in engaging parents in learning about their child's development and influencing child-rearing practices, which ultimately reduces the risk of abuse and neglect (Gomby, 2005; Stagner & Lansing, 2009; Sweet & Appelbaum, 2004; Wagner, Spiker & Linn, 2002). While PAT does not explicitly target certain populations, by setting a goal to prevent child abuse and neglect, the PAT home visitors must consider populations who are at greatest risk for maltreatment. Numerous studies demonstrate the correlation of maltreatment with specific risk factors like, substance abuse, domestic violence, single parenting, and teen pregnancy (Stagner & Lansing, 2009). PAT operates with a primary prevention approach: "attempting to influence the attitudes and behaviors of the population," (p.26), meaning the program contributes to increasing families protective factors and reducing the potential or existing risk factors with the flexibility of targeting the specific risks that a family may present.

Healthy Families America 🌞 🌞 🌞

Purpose: Healthy Families America (HFA) is a home visiting program that targets high-risk families who are expecting a baby or who have children under five. HFA is affiliated with Prevent Child Abuse America (PCA) and as such is the primary home visitation model used by PCA in working to reduce child abuse and neglect and other adverse childhood experiences. As indicated on the website for HFA, "the HFA model is based upon *Twelve Critical Elements* derived from more than 30 years of research to ensure programs are effective in working with families. These *Critical Elements* are operationalized through a series of best practice standards that provide a solid structure for quality yet offer programs the flexibility to design services specifically to meet the unique needs of families and communities." The program asserts that different communities have different needs that can be addressed through their structured prevention service, when provided as part of a system of care.

How delivered: Identified families are served by paraprofessionals through regular home visits, and as necessary referrals to ancillary services related to basic needs, mental health or substance abuse, school readiness, employment, and childcare. This program is flexible in that it does not have a prescribed or rigid method of service delivery, though all programs must adhere to the program's goals toward preventing child maltreatment which include:

- 1. To systematically reach out to parents to offer resources and support;
- 2. To cultivate the growth of nurturing, responsive, parent-child relationships;
- 3. To promote healthy childhood growth and development; and
- 4. To build the foundations for strong family functioning.

Availability/cost: The Administration for Children and Families HoMVEE online reference for evidence-based home visiting programs provides an estimated per family cost between \$3,214 and \$3,892 per year, depending on the number of families served. The cost to programs is \$500 per year for annual affiliation and credentialing fees; training is \$3,800 for a certified HFA trainer, and a materials fee of \$40 per participant. Two trainers are provided for each primary training (the maximum number of participants allowed in a training group is between 12 and 15 participants, depending on the level.)

Evidence base: HFA has been extensively studied; there are approximately 30 evaluations completed or are in- process across the country, including three randomized control trials and numerous quasi-experimental studies (Duggan et al., 2000, 2004, 2007; Howard & Brooks-Gunn, 2009; Gonzalez & MacMillan, 2008). According to the HFA website, in 2006, the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention (OJJDP) rated HFA as an "effective" program. While HFA and Prevent Child Abuse America studies continue, the randomized trials completed did not determine that home visiting services were effective in preventing child maltreatment exclusively, though other high and moderate-quality impact studies showed favorable results for secondary outcome measures. Some outcomes related to

prevention are difficult to capture in randomized control trials, given the nature of trying to show what did not happen (e.g., abuse or neglect) as a result of certain program efforts. These studies concluded with remarks to continue evaluation and research in effective, evidence-based programs for high-risk populations (Duggan et al., 2004, 2007; Gonzalez & MacMillan, 2008; Paulsell et al., 2010).

Reviews of more than 15 evaluation studies of HFA programs in 12 states produced the following outcomes⁶:

- Reduced child maltreatment;
- Increased prenatal care and decreased pre-term, low weight births;
- Improved parent-child interaction and school readiness;
- Decreased dependency on Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) and other social services;
- Increased access to primary care services; and
- Increased immunization rates.

⁶ Retrieved November 2014 from http://www.healthyfamiliesamerica.org/research/index.shtml

SafeCare Augmented 🌞 🌞

Purpose: SafeCare Augmented is based on Project 12-Ways and SafeCare developed by Georgia State University. The program uses trained professionals to work with families who are at-risk of abuse or neglect in their homes to improve parents' skills in several domains. The areas of focus include teaching how to respond appropriately to child behaviors, how to improve home safety, and child health and safety issues. SafeCare is generally provided in weekly home visits lasting between one and two hours. The program typically lasts 18-20 weeks for each family.

How delivered: Following the guidelines of the curriculum using four preset modules: Health, Home Safety, Parent-Child/Parent-Infant Interactions, Problem Solving and Counseling, parents are taught so that skills gained are generalizable for various environments and experiences with their child. Each module is implemented through approximately one assessment session and five training sessions and is followed by a "social validation questionnaire" to assess parent satisfaction with training. Home visitors work with parents until they meet a set of skill-based criteria that are established for each module. All modules involve baseline assessment, intervention (training) and follow-up assessments to monitor change. *SafeCare Augmented* also includes motivational interviewing and additional training of home visitors in identification and response to family risk factors and child maltreatment, such as substance use and mental illness. *SafeCare Augmented* was adapted for high-risk, rural communities.

Availability/cost: The cost of *SafeCare* model varies according to the number of individuals trained, and the level of training needed. For more information <u>http://safecare.publichealth.gsu.edu/</u>. For price estimates, customers are advised to email requests to: safecareinfo@gsu.edu.

Evidence base: This model in included in the list of 17 home visiting models that meet the DHHS criteria for evidence-based early childhood home visiting service delivery. *SafeCare Augmented* meets the DHHS criteria because there is at least one high or moderate quality impact study with favorable, statistically significant impacts in at least two of the eight outcome domains. At least one of these impacts is from a randomized controlled trial that has been published in a peer-reviewed journal. At least one of the favorable impacts from the randomized controlled trial was sustained for at least one year after program enrollment (See http://homvee.acf.hhs.gov/document.aspx?sid=18&rid=1&mid=1 for full list of relevant studies). According to the National SafeCare Training and Research Center, "Adding *SafeCare* to an in-home service program reduced child welfare reports for neglect and abuse by about 26 percent compared to the same in-home services without *SafeCare* for parents of children ages 0-5.... The study is the largest and longest randomized trial within a child welfare system to date that shows such a positive impact on child maltreatment recidivism." Retrieved November 2014 from http://publichealth.gsu.edu/968.html.

ChildFIRST 🏶 🏶 🏶

Purpose: ChildFIRST coordinates services and therapeutic support to decrease problematic outcomes for youth, including behavioral and emotional problems, developmental and learning difficulties, and abuse and neglect among high-risk families. The home visiting service is shaped by recent developments in neuroscience, which suggest that toxic environments (including poverty-ridden environments) can lead to negative outcomes. By combining mental health, early care and education, health care and social support programming, *ChildFIRST* seeks to "improve parent-child relationships while creating an environment for healthy emotional and cognitive development" (Benedetti, 2012).

How delivered: ChildFIRST begins with a detailed family assessment including a family observation conducted by a clinician and care coordinator. With this information, the team (which is comprised of the family members, clinician, and care coordinator) develop a Child and Family Plan of Care. This plan includes determining goals, parent priorities, strengths, culture, and needs of the family. Weekly home visits teach parents about child development, behavior and age-appropriate expectations; help parents understand the long-term effects of trauma; review and practice problem solving strategies; and provide time for parent reflection on difficulties. An important component of this program is that it provides social support and connections to appropriate services. For more information, please see http://homvee.acf.hhs.gov/Model/1/Child-FIRST/42/1.

Availability/Cost: Currently *ChildFIRST* only operates in the state of Connecticut. However, in 2015, the program intends to expand and replicate the model into other sites. For more information, please see <u>http://www.ChildFIRST.com/</u>.

Evidence base: One randomized control study has been published to date for *ChildFIRST*. This study found improvement to maternal health, reduction in child maltreatment, and increase in child development and school readiness (Lowell et al., 2011).

Family Thriving Program 🌞 🌞 🎆

Purpose: Used in conjunction with home visiting programs, this program seeks to use "cognitive reframing" as a way to challenge and correct negative biases expressed by new parents towards their children. Not unlike other similar supports, the main object is to prevent child abuse and neglect. The *Family Thriving Program* is designed to be an ancillary support or an enhancement to existing home visiting programs. For more information, please see http://www.promisingpractices.net/program.asp?programid=271.

How delivered: Family Thriving Program is used as an enhancement curriculum to working with families already receiving home visiting services. The home visitor uses cognitive and motivational reframing to engage parents and identify the root cause of caregiver challenges and perceptions of their child's behavior and development. Together, the parent and home visitor consider the issue from different perspectives, and decide on a strategy to best address the challenges at hand. At subsequent home visits, the home visitor follows up to find out whether the strategies were followed, and if so, if they were effective for the family.

Availability/Cost: There is little information available on the specific agencies or organizations that currently use the *Family Thriving Program* outside of California. There is additional training required for home visiting staff, available through the developers: <u>https://labs.psych.ucsb.edu/bugental/daphne/ftp-tapes/index.html</u>.

Evidence base: The program has been evaluated by combining *Family Thriving Program* with the *Healthy Start* home visiting program. Through a number of peer-reviewed articles that have substantiated the efficacy of the program, researchers compared families receiving *Health Start* home visiting program with the *Family Thriving Program* enhancement, families receiving the "unenhanced" *Health Start* home visiting program, and families receiving no home visiting services. In these groups, four percent of families receiving the enhancement reported physical child abuse, compared to 23 percent receiving *Healthy Start* services, and 26 percent who received no intervention (Burgental et al., 2002). Several studies show youth who received the enhanced home visiting treatment had superior health outcomes compared to both those who received unenhanced home visiting services, and those who had no home visiting services (Burgental et al., 2010).

12 Evidence-Based Practices in Child Abuse Prevention

Step by Step Parenting Program 蒂 🕷 🕷

Purpose: The Step by Step Parenting Program is designed to help parents with learning and intellectual disabilities learn to parent properly in order to reduce and prevent child abuse and neglect. However, the developers purport that the program is useful to other populations of parents. The program divides guidance to parenting newborns through three year olds into small, manageable steps; topics include: feeding and nutrition, diapering, bathing, sleeping safety, first aid, toilet training, parent-child interactions and positive behavior support. Goals include "1. Objectively identify impediments and supports to successful parenting, and specific parenting skill deficits; 2. Help organize supports and services to meet the family's needs and keep the child safe; 3. Increase parenting skills to reduce the risk of, or actual, child neglect through in-home step-by-step parent training; 4. Improve child health, development and behavior problems related to parenting skill deficits; 5. Help parents maintain learned skills over time and generalize skills to all needed situations; 6. Reduce need for out-of-home placements and removal of the child; 7. Help parents decrease reliance on paid supports; and 8. Help parents develop a natural support network for the family." For more information, please see <u>http://www.cebc4cw.org/program/step-</u> by-step-parenting-program/detailed.

How delivered: Step by Step Parenting is delivered through weekly home visits lasting 1.5 to two hours, though more frequent visits may be arranged, especially for families with newborns. The program includes pre-defined essential components intended to be used with families for up to two years. First, there is an assessment to determine risks, impediments and issues that exist for the family. The results of the assessment also provide information required to create a treatment plan, which may be in collaboration with child welfare agencies, other service providers, and family supports as needed. Next, the home visitor encourages using the *Step by Step* checklists for parenting help. The home visitor also directly helps with parenting and teaching parenting skills. As the parent becomes more comfortable with their skills, and as they use them repeatedly with their child, services are phased out.

Availability/Cost: There is no information available regarding extensiveness of use or cost of program.

Evidence base: Extensive research for Step by Step Parenting Program shows that the program demonstrated positive outcomes including rapid and sustained parenting skills for low-functioning mothers (Feldman et al., 1986; 1989; 1992a; 1992b; 1993; 1997a; 1997b; 1999a; 1999b; McDaniel & Dillenberger, 2007).

Exchange Parent Aide 🌞 🌞

Purpose: Exchange Parent Aide is a home visiting program that is designed to help prevent child abuse and neglect through assuring child safety, improving parenting and problem solving skills and improving social supports. Families that are at risk of child abuse or neglect, who voluntarily agree to engage in services, are matched with trained and qualified Parent Aides, who provide education and support to at risk families. The program focuses on strength based, family centered services.

How delivered: At-risk families who agree to participate in the program are assigned a Parent Aide, who is either a volunteer or paid staff member of the *Exchange Parent Aide* program. Families are given an Initial Needs Assessment (INA), which identifies abuse histories, needs of the family, internal relationships, coping skills, and other basic information about the family. From this information, a treatment plan is created. The treatment plan focuses on "child safety, problem solving skills, parenting skills, and social support." The Parent Aide then begins visiting the home once or twice weekly for several months, providing the family with support and education, and helping them achieve goals on the treatment plan. There are weekly phone calls as well, and parents have access to their Parent Aide 24 hours a day, seven days a week. These in-home services are long term, and designed to last between nine and twelve months. For further information, please see http://www.cebc4cw.org/program/exchange-parent-aide/detailed.

Availability/Cost: The *Exchange Parent Aide* model has been practiced in 70 locations across the United States since 1981. The program has reportedly helped 700,000 families and 1.7 million children since inception; however, it is unclear if these numbers reflect the *Exchange Parent Aide* program exclusively, or all participants in its affiliate programs. Although the program extensively outlines how agency staff can become accredited, there is no information on cost that is publicly available. For more information, please see https://www.preventchildabuse.com/.

Evidence base: Two peer-reviewed studies have been conducted on *Exchange Parent Aide*; however, one has considerable design concerns in the selection of the control groups (Harder, 2005). The second is a randomized control study (Guterman et al., 2013). These studies showed that families involved with *Exchange Parent Aide* had fewer subsequent substantiated child abuse allegations (Harder, 2005), and had fewer child abuse risk factors after treatment than families not involved in treatment (Guterman et al., 2013).

Prevention programs designed to provide caregivers with education and support in methods of parenting can be effective in reducing the incidence of child abuse and neglect. Because there is such diversity in the types of programs offered and service delivery options suggested, it is difficult to know exactly which components or strategies are most effective in parent support programs. What is known, however, based on research to date, is that programs that target the highest risk populations see the greatest positive effect (Daro, 2006; Daro & McCurdy, 1994; Gonzalez & MacMillan, 2008; Huebner, 2002). According to a meta-analysis of prevention programs targeted to work with parents with young children, "the greatest benefits are seen in programs that begin prenatally or at birth, and provide services for more than six months," or for home visiting: a minimum of twelve visits (MacLeod & Nelson, 2000 as cited in Huebner, 2002).

This section describes a selection of evidence-based or evidence-informed programs that can be incorporated into the system of prevention efforts. There are many more programs available that offer a wide variety of service delivery options and some that are designed to work with very specific programs while others are universally available. Note that this list is not exhaustive, though it provides a cross-section of the types of parent development and social support programs commonly used by prevention teams. The programs included in this review are listed in the table on the following page.

Title of Program or Curriculum	In Iowa Now?	Target Population ⁷	California Evidence Based Clearinghouse Scientific Rating	Effective- ness Score ⁸	SAMHSA National Registry? NREPP ⁹
Incredible Years	~	Families with children 2-10 yrs having difficulty	1	Exemplary	Model Program
Parent Child Interactive Therapy (PCIT)	~	Families with children 2-6 yrs having difficulty	1	Exemplary	Model Program
Triple P (Positive Parenting Program)		Families with children 0-16 yrs	1	Exemplary	Model Program
Parents Anonymous, Inc.	✓	Families at risk for abuse or neglect	3	Supported	Not Listed
Strengthening Families Program	~	Families at risk for abuse or neglect	-	Supported	Model Program
Families and Schools Together (FAST)		All families, partnering with schools	-	Supported	Listed
Systematic Training for Effective Parenting (STEP)	~	Families with children 0-3 yrs at risk for abuse or neglect	3	Supported	Listed
Nurturing Parenting Programs (NPP)	~	Families with children of all ages	No Rating	Promising	Listed
24/7 Dad	✓	Fathers	-	Promising	Not Listed
Active Parenting Now	✓	Families with children 2-12 yrs	No Rating	Promising	Listed

⁷ Description of specific target group included.

⁸ Using criteria developed by the National Alliance of Children's Trust and Prevention Funds, Evidence-Based Practice Committee 2009. 9 The Substance Abuse and Mental Health Service Administration developed a National Registry of Evidence-based Programs and Practices (NREPP) with somewhat different categorizations as than those used by the NACTF; included here as a second reference.



Purpose: The Incredible Years (IY) program for parents seeks to reduce challenging behaviors, increase social skills, and encourage self-control abilities in children. Concurrent to these goals for children, goals for parents are intended to promote social support, positive discipline and encourage parent involvement in the child's education experiences. This program is geared toward families with children who have been identified as having challenging behavior, either due to the child's development or experiences or the parenting strategies or skills.

How delivered: The IY programs are delivered to groups of parents, organized by the child's age offered at various frequencies and intensities depending on the program series selected¹⁰. Parents use the group times to collectively and individually develop new guidance strategies for their children.

Availability/cost: The *Incredible Years* curriculum cost is between \$1,395 and \$1,995 for materials and about \$400 for the optional certification fee; consultation services can be costly at \$600 per participant. Costs vary depending on location and components, as the IY is implemented internationally it is difficult to define the true range; estimated costs include \$476 for each parent in parent groups, \$775 for each child in child treatment groups, and \$30 for each teacher receiving the teacher training. For more information: *http://incredibleyears.com/ or http://nrepp.samhsa.gov/ViewIntervention.aspx?id=311*

Evidence-base: According to the website, IY has been evaluated by the developers and independent researchers in at least 18 states and 15 countries beyond the United States. The more rigorous studies have included randomized control trials with diverse groups of adults, uncommon in prevention programs research. "The programs have been found to be effective in strengthening teacher and parent management skills, improving children's social competence and reducing behavior problems" (McGilloway et al., 2010, reported from the Incredible Years Ireland Study as one prominent and recent example).

Through this research review, numerous studies were found to label the *Incredible Years* as one of the most effective programs for reducing undesirable behaviors in children thereby reducing the risk of maltreatment (Barth et al., 2005; Eames et al., 2009; Jamila Reid, Webster-Stratton, & Baydar, 2004). Likewise many studies found the program effective in increasing positive parenting behaviors and decreasing negative behaviors, particularly with those that were long-term and more intense (Barth, 2009; Beckmann, Knitzer, Cooper & Dicker, 2010; Eames et al., 2009).

¹⁰ Incredible Years also has a component designed for teachers, and a component designed for children in a group setting. See website <u>www.incredibleyears.com</u> for details on these development-based programs.

Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT) 🌞 👾 🌞

Purpose: Parent- Child Interaction Therapy is categorized as a relationship-based therapy based primarily on attachment theory (Beckmann et al., 2010). PCIT is a great example of the merging of social work, adult education, early childhood intervention, and child abuse prevention. The program was originally designed for children with very difficult behaviors and families who have young children with diagnosed conduct disorders. PCIT has since been adapted to suit families with young children under twelve with history of physical abuse, child behavior issues, or for parents who wish to improve their parenting skills, targeting specific skills for improvement.

How delivered: PCIT follows a very specific protocol and requires specialized training and supervision. Treatment is generally provided by a mental health professional, through one or two one-hour weekly sessions lasting twelve to twenty weeks. This program is described by the developers as "mastery-based," meaning the dosage depends on the acquired skill and success over time. The interesting training methods used include an audio feedback system, where the parent is observed interacting with the child and given cues through a headset discreetly placed in the ear. The child is not aware that the parent has an audio feed, nor do they know that they are being observed.

Availability/cost: PCIT is available throughout the United States to qualified and trained clinicians. In 2009 NREPP provided a general cost estimate of \$1,000 for the necessary training materials and between \$3,000-4,000 per person to be completely trained and scheduled for the required follow-up consultation. A study of high-risk families involved in the child welfare system estimated the cost for each parent-child pair completing the program to be \$2,208-\$3,638 (Chaffin et al., 2004). Retrieved July 2011 from *http://nrepp.samhsa.gov/ViewIntervention.aspx?id=23*

Evidence base: The current research has demonstrated the effectiveness of the PCIT program in increasing parent skills and confidence as well as nurturing affect (Barth, 2009; Beckmann et al., 2010; Chaffin & Friedrich, 2004). This program is regarded as a model parent development program in "improving parent competence and reducing child maltreatment" (Barth, 2009; Beckmann et al., 2010; Benedetti, 2012; Chaffin & Friedrich, 2004). There is rigorous research continuing directly through PCIT laboratories and in eight universities throughout the United States; the program places a priority on connecting direct service providers with the academic research to assure continuous connection and refining of practice (http://www.pcit.org/).

Triple P (Positive Parenting Program) 🌞 👬 🁬

Purpose: Triple P is currently one of the leading parent training programs in the United States (and Australia, which is where it began), designed to reduce challenging behaviors; improve parenting knowledge, confidence and skills; and encourage healthy home environments.

How delivered: This program uses a developmental approach that incorporates various theories of intervention including applied behavior analysis (ABA), social learning, family systems, and psychopathology within a public health and systems of care framework (Nowak & Heinrichs, 2008). This parent education and outreach program is family-focused and has multiple layers of intensity, each building on the previous step. Target populations for each step are defined, though with the multiple levels, and all families with children can participate.

Availability/cost: *Triple P* founders are located in Queensland, Australia, though providers can be trained in the United States at select times and locations (see website http://www.triplep-america.com/index.html for details). Provider training courses are offered only to professionals with post-secondary qualifications in Health, Education, or Social Services. Practitioners should have some knowledge of child and adolescent development and have some experience working with families as prerequisites. Programs may adopt all levels of the *Triple P* system or choose to select desired levels of *Triple P*. The greatest cost for the program is in the training required for new staff who wish to implement *Triple P*. This can cost between \$21,495 and \$26,195 for up to twenty staff; there is clinical and pre or post-accreditation support available for about \$3,000 per day, optional but necessary for programs participating in evaluation and quality control. The materials needed for each parent participant range in cost between \$20 and \$39 per person.

Evidence-base: *Triple P* has been widely implemented and evaluated with rigorous studies extensively covered in a meta-analysis completed in 2008. SAMHSA's National Registry of Evidence-Based Programs and Practices provided key findings for *Triple P*, "with research findings first published in the early 1980s, *Triple P* has been examined in a series of controlled outcome studies with results published in more than 90 articles. More than 40,000 service providers around the world have received professional training in *Triple P*. The program has been implemented in Australia, Belgium, Canada, England, Germany, Hong Kong, Iran, Japan, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Romania, Singapore, Switzerland, and the United States."

In one of the more prominent studies summarized, Sanders, Prinz, et al. (2009) examined the difference in the pre-post change across communities and found statistically significant effects of *Triple P* on all three measured outcomes from pre- to posttest. Specifically:

- Substantiated rates of child maltreatment grew in the control counties during the implementation period, from 11.12 cases per 1,000 children to 15.06 cases per 1,000. In the treatment communities, substantiated cases of child abuse and neglect did not change significantly over the course of the intervention;
- 2. Out-of-home placements in the treatment counties fell from 4.27 to 3.75 per 1,000 children, compared with an increase in the control counties from 3.10 to 4.46 per thousand;
- 3. Rates of child hospitalizations and emergency room visits resulting from child maltreatment fell from 1.73 to 1.41 cases per 1,000 in the treatment communities, compared with an increase in the control communities from 1.41 to 1.69 per 1,000.

Triple P is a highly-effective program that is far -reaching in attempt to customize the curriculum according to family and community need, incorporating a professional development component for service providers, and awareness of the importance of child abuse prevention through effective mass-media efforts (Barth, 2009; Nowak & Heinrichs, 2008; Sanders, Prinz, et al., 2008).

Parents Anonymous, Inc. 🌞 🌞

Purpose: *Parents Anonymous, Inc.* is the nation's oldest and largest child abuse prevention, education and treatment program (Rafael & Pion-Berlin, 2000) delivered as a peer support group model. The program was originally designed for working with high risk populations, though according to their website, "*Parents Anonymous* welcomes any parent or adult in a parenting role who feels stress and concern about their parenting ability and seeks support, information and training."

How delivered: The structured training follows the curriculum through weekly meetings with a certified instructor. (Parent meetings are held separately but concurrently with optional children's groups). Parents learn to use appropriate methods of communication and work on building a network of positive peer relationships for themselves and their families.

The unique and effective aspects of the program include groups being co-facilitated by a parent leader and the professionally-trained facilitator; parents determine the agenda at the beginning of each meeting; basic parenting skills such as communication and discipline are always reviewed at every meeting; and there is 24 hour support to parents when they experience stress or crises. The children's program activities help them develop skills in conflict resolution, appropriate peer interactions, identifying and communicating thoughts and emotions, and increasing self-esteem (Rafael & Pion-Berlin, 2000).

Availability/cost: There is no cost for partnering with *Parents Anonymous, Inc.*; however agencies planning to develop Parents Anonymous programs must contact and work directly with Parents Anonymous, Inc. to become accredited and trained in the model.

Parents Anonymous actively seeks donations and financial support for a variety of sources. This funding allows them to provide this free service to families through a variety of groups and workshops, and welcome the opportunity to partner with organizations interested in becoming accredited in effort to expand *Parents Anonymous* programs.

Evidence base: *Parents Anonymous* has been independently evaluated and when compared to eleven other programs, has been found to be most successful in parent satisfaction, child welfare outcomes, and cost effectiveness (ibid.). One study found an almost immediate decrease in reported frequency of physical abuse. Parents developed feelings of competence in their parenting role and ability to deal with stress. Length of time in the program was significantly correlated to increased self-esteem and increased knowledge about child behavior and development (Barth, 2009; National Council on Crime and Delinquency 2008; Polinsky et al., 2010).

Strengthening Families Program 🌞

Purpose: The purpose of the *Strengthening Families Program* is to "increase resilience and reduce risk factors for substance abuse, depression, violence and aggression, delinquency and school failure in high-risk, six to twelve year old children and their parents" (Kumpfer, 1999).

How delivered: The *Strengthening Families* curriculum is delivered through 14 sessions, organized in three courses: Parent Skills Training, Children Skills Training, and Family Life Skills Training. Two group leaders typically work with parents and children separately at first, then each group has had the opportunity to practice their new skills. Participants are provided meals, incentives, child care, and ideas for follow through (including homework assignments) after the sessions. Positive participation is rewarded, and "booster" sessions are arranged after the initial series is complete.

Availability/cost: The *Strengthening Families Program* is available in every state as well as a number of other countries. The six-book master set of materials on CD, including evaluation instruments, implementation forms and a license to copy all needed materials for the agency's own use costs each program around \$450. The cost to hire two trainers to travel to a site and deliver the program is \$3,650 for a group of 35 or less. The developers encourage smaller programs to partner together and share the cost of training (though purchase their own materials). This program has a wide range in the cost for evaluation, between \$1,950 and \$12,000 depending on the number of participants, staff to be involved, and evaluation reports needed.

Evidence base: According to the developers and the *Strengthening Families* website, positive results from over 15 independent research replications demonstrate that the program is robust and effective in increasing protective factors through: strengthening family relationships, parenting skills, and improving children's social skills. *Strengthening Families* has been modified for African American, Asian/Pacific Islander, Hispanic and American Indian families, rural families, and families with early teens. Although originally developed for children of families with substance abuse issues, *Strengthening Families* is effective and widely used with non-substance abusing parents in many settings: schools, churches, mental health centers, housing projects, homeless shelters, recreation centers, family centers, and drug courts (Kumpfer, 2002).

Further, independent evaluation using standardized clinical and prevention measurement instruments have "reported similar positive results in preventing substance abuse, conduct disorders, and depression in children and parents, and improving parenting skills and family relationships. These positive results were first demonstrated in the original NIDA research study (1983 to 1987) employing a true experimental design with random assignment to four groups. Most recently, a two-year longitudinal, true experimental randomized design found a rural school model of *Strengthening Families* highly effective (.85 to 1.11 effect sizes) in decreasing anti-social behaviors, conduct disorders, and aggression" (Kumpfer, 2002).

Families and Schools Together (FAST)

Purpose: The purpose of *FAST* is to build relationships between and within families, schools and communities through group-based or social support activities. By utilizing social ecology, family systems and family stress theories, *FAST* works to: "1. Enhance parent–child bonding and family functioning while reducing conflict, isolation and child neglect; 2. Enhance school success through more parent involvement and family engagement at school and improved school climate; 3. Prevent substance use by both adults and children by building protective factors and referring appropriately for treatment; and 4. Reduce the stress that children and parents experience in daily life situations in their communities by empowering parents, building social capital, and increasing social inclusion."

How delivered: FAST is delivered through several phases. First, the program actively recruits families to participate in eight weeks of multifamily meetings that include: family communication and bonding games, social support groups for parents, followed by activities and between-family engagement. These meetings are approximately 2.5 hours long and are generally led by the certified FAST trainer. Long-term involvement includes parent group meetings for the following two years, which are parent-led sessions with support from the program.

Availability/costs: FAST currently operates in 48 states in the United States and reportedly 20 countries including Australia, Austria, Brazil, Canada, German, Iran, Russia, and the United Kingdom, among others. To date, it has been implemented in 2,500 schools and has hosted approximately 450,000 students. There is a licensing fee (\$550 per site), a training package (\$4,295 per site, plus travel expenses), ongoing technical assistance (\$200), and an evaluation package (\$1,100).

Evidence base: The peer-reviewed studies have typically focused on school-based outcomes related to children and youth. For example, recent results have shown that youth involved in FAST are less likely to transfer schools (Fiel et al., 2013); showed improvement in problematic behaviors such as aggression, anxiety and depression (Kratchowill et al., 2004; 2008; McDonald et al., 2008); had greater academic competencies (Kratchowill et al., 2004; 2008; McDonald et al., 2008); and increased social skills (Kratchowill et. al., 2004; 2008; McDonald et al., 2008); while these studies did not focus on parent perspective, family engagement or improved social support from the families' perspective, the *FAST* program is well established and serves as an example of an evidence-based program for those seeking to collaborate with schools on improving social outcomes.

Systematic Training for Effective Parenting (STEP) 🌞 🌞

Purpose: Systematic Training for Effective Parenting (STEP) is a parent development program as well as an outreach service. The goals of this program are to identify circumstances that put children at risk for child abuse and neglect, reduce parenting stress, and improve the child's learning environment, including the emotional environment or connections with their caregivers (Huebner, 2002). STEP is targeted to work with families who have children under three who are at risk of maltreatment.

How delivered: This program is part of a system of care framework and consists of eight two- hour class sessions once a week for a total of sixteen hours of intensive interaction with an interdisciplinary team. The interdisciplinary team can be made up of professionals such as public health nurses, early childhood educators, social workers, and nutritionists, to name a few examples.

Availability/cost: The STEP curriculum is available for purchase online or by phone at a cost of \$345 for the core curriculum, plus an additional \$17 for each parent handbook. A one-day training workshop with the curriculum included is about \$300 per participant, or \$115 per person without the curriculum. Retrieved November 2014 from http://www.steppublishers.com/.

Evidence-base: A study examined parents of infants and toddlers (up to 36 months) who were at risk for child maltreatment due to a lack of personal and financial resources and other life circumstances. Using a quasi-experimental, non-randomized design, data were collected from twelve series of classes over the course of four years (1995-1999), through a survey completed at intake and after the final class (Huebner, 2002). The 199 participants as a whole as well as two subgroups (two community samples and a group of mothers and children who resided in a drug treatment program) revealed positive effects (ibid). "Parents' improvement over time was statistically significant and clinically noteworthy, especially considering the high-risk nature of all participating families and the brevity and low cost of the intervention" (p. 386).

Additional analysis illustrated a dose-response relationship between program attendance and the magnitude of gain in observed parenting skills. After the program, participants had more positive perceptions of their children and were significantly less likely to be abusive (Fennell & Fishel, 1998). That said, STEP may not be strong enough to realistically resolve family issues for those with complex mental health and substance abuse issues. In these cases programs with longer durations and greater intensity may be better options.

Nurturing Parenting Programs 🌞 🌞

Purpose: The Nurturing Parenting Programs (NPP) developed by Stephen Bavolek have been widely used and incorporated into other programs implemented through child welfare agencies, substance abuse treatment programs, teen parent programs and home visitation (Cowen, 2001; Maher, Marcynyszyn, Corwin & Hodnett, 2011; Moore & Finkelstein, 2001). NPP programs are available for every level of prevention and postinvolvement intervention. The programs aim to prevent child abuse and neglect while promoting positive, trauma-sensitive parenting practices.

How delivered: These programs allow for implementation in groups or one on one in family homes. Group sessions can include opportunities for parents to be with their children (called Family Nurturing Time) and interact with the facilitators separately. For home-based sessions, families meet with facilitators for 90 minutes, weekly for 15 weeks.

Availability/cost: The cost of implementing one of the *Nurturing Parenting Programs* varies greatly depending on the location, duration of the program, and type of program selected. The estimated range as of April 2010 is between \$300 and \$2,000 for curriculum materials, and \$250 to \$325 for facilitator training; this cost increases for "train the trainer" sessions and technical assistance or consultation, all of which are optional for programs.

Evidence-base: A thorough review of the programs was last completed in April 2010 by NREPP wherein the goals of the NPP are outlined:

- 1. Increase parents' self-worth, empathy, bonding and attachment;
- 2. Increase the use of alternative strategies to harsh and abusive discipline;
- 3. Increase parents' knowledge of developmentally-appropriate expectations; and
- 4. Reduce the rate of child abuse and neglect.

The Adult Adolescent Parenting Inventory (AAPI) is the most common tool used in measuring outcomes for adults who participate in the program. A few studies have examined families in the NPP program who were referred by the child welfare agency or another prevention program called Parents Anonymous, Inc. Results revealed positive changes in parenting attitudes and behaviors and reduced recidivism or subsequent allegations of maltreatment (Bavolek, Comstock, & McLaughlin, 1983; Bavolek, Henderson & Schultz, 1988; Hodnett, Faulk, Dellinger & Maher, 2009). Also noteworthy were results from a study conducted by Casey Family Programs for the state of Louisiana (Maher et al., 2011) where findings suggest that parents who attended more NPP sessions were significantly less likely to be reported for child maltreatment. Another study showed the positive effects of parenting attitudes and behaviors in families who were court-ordered to participate in the program. Using the Family Environment Scale (FES) a self-reporting questionnaire, data showed "significant positive changes in family interaction patterns from pretest to posttest. Family cohesion, expressiveness, organization, independence, achievement, reaction, and cultural and moral interactions increased, while family conflict and control decreased" (Bavolek et al., 1983, 1988).

24/7 Dad 🌞 🌞

Purpose: 24/7 Dad is composed of a two-part curriculum designed to teach fathers how to care for themselves, their children, and manage important relationships in their lives. 24/7 Dad has an "A.M." version that is a basic program for first-time fathers, and for fathers who need assistance with foundational knowledge of parenting and gender roles. The more indepth "P.M." program is for men with more extensive fathering experience, or those who have completed the basic program. The three main goals for both components are: "1. Increase *awareness* among fathers about the elements to being good fathers; 2. Increase *knowledge* among fathers about the elements to being good fathers; and 3. Increase *capacity or skills* to carry out what fathers learn." The programs cover predefined topics such as: defining manhood, communicating with children, providing guidance and discipline, handling anger, articulating the father's role, learning about how children grow and develop, and working with a co-parent.

How delivered: 24/7 *Dad* is delivered through a series of group sessions of no more than twelve participants. Each session consists of a twenty minute warm up activity, 80 minutes of hands-on and interactive activities and exercises, and 20 minutes of wrap up and debriefing.

Availability/Cost: There is no information on how extensively 24/7 Dad is practiced. In March of 2015, National Father Institute will begin providing training for purchase for this program (<u>http://store.fatherhood.org/</u>). The 24/7 Dad A.M. program kit is available for \$549. The 24/7 Dad P.M. (advanced) program kit is also available for \$549. The manuals and handbooks for both courses are available for around \$7.99 each.

Evidence base: There are currently no peer reviewed studies on this program, though there are several technical reports available. These reports are non-experimental and do not always employ a control group, yet they provide some information about methods of service delivery and working with specific target groups (e.g., Hispanic populations, incarcerated parents, separated families). There have been several studies, however, that have found that after completing the *24/7 Dad* basic program, participants showed improvement in pre and post test scores in self-awareness, caring for self, parenting skills, relationship skills, and fathering skills (da Rosa and Melby, 2011; Olshansky, 2006).

Active Parenting Now 🌞 🌞

Purpose: Active Parenting Now, also called Active Parenting is a parent development program targeting the parents of two- to twelve-year-olds who want to improve their parenting skills. The program is based on the Adlerian parenting theory, which is to assure that all family members are heard and respected.

How delivered: Through a video-based education program, parents are taught how to build their child's self-esteem with strategies such as encouragement, active listening, honest communication, and problem solving. *Active Parenting* also teaches parents how to use natural consequences to reduce unacceptable behaviors. *Active Parenting* is made up of one two-hour class per week over the course of six weeks.

Availability/cost: Active Parenting is widely available and has been translated into several languages. This program is used in home, school, and community settings, and the standard curriculum (kit) is required for implementation is \$400. The website http://www.activeparenting.com/ has numerous resources to supplement the core curriculum, costs varying and depending on the number of participants and the levels of training. For example, a one-day leader training costs \$139 per person, and a three-day "train the trainer" session costs \$449.

Evidence-base: Numerous studies have been done for the *Active Parenting* program, including an evaluation of the Spanish translation and the *Active Parenting of Teens* version. Parents who participated in the *Active Parenting* programs were much more likely to perceive their children's behaviors as more favorable and showed significantly more confidence in their parenting skills than those who had not taken the course (Mullis, 1999; Boccella, 1998; Mullis, 2006; Urban, 1991).

When applied to the specific issue of eating behaviors, *Active Parenting* may also help reduce the occurrence of obesity in children, as cited in a study completed by the Department of Nutrition and Food Science at the University of Vermont. *Active Parenting* was used in an obesity prevention program with Native American children; these children had significantly reduced their caloric intake and their mothers had engaged in less restrictive feeding practices over time as a result (Berino, 2003). The program has been shown to work for parents of all income and education levels (Brown, 1988).

CHILD SEXUAL ABUSE PREVENTION SERVICES

Child sexual abuse arises out of a complicated mix of cultural, social, political environmental, interpersonal and individual factors (Lyles, Cohen & Brown, 2009). The Prevention Institute states that prevention of child sexual abuse must have a focus on larger systems change rather than attempting to address individual change in order to successfully prevent child sexual abuse before it occurs (ibid). Given the complex interplay of family systems, inherent risk factors, and the potential threat of adverse experiences, prevention programs in general have a daunting task and must be far-reaching. Complicated by more recent challenges posed by widely-available technology, perspectives on appropriate sexuality and behavior are blurred where the previous boundaries seemed so clear. For example, it is easier now to expose children to, and include them in web-based sexual exploitation where perpetrators have a shield of anonymity (ibid, p. 4).

Community education programs, such as those examined here, can provide information, knowledge, and resources to large and diverse groups of people. These programs also bring child sexual abuse out into the public as a topic that can be discussed openly, making people aware of what exactly is inappropriate and damaging to children. This form of advocacy and education allows for a better understanding of how to prevent abuse from happening as well as an increased willingness to speak up if abuse occurs.

This report divides Child Sexual Abuse Prevention programs into two categories based on the target population and the service-delivery methods: School-based or adult educationfocused. School-based programs target children and youth within the schools and may include a parent/guardian aspect as well. Adult education-focused programs target adults as a means of child sexual abuse prevention, teaching them to recognize signs and how to react, and what to do if abuse occurs. There is a third type of child sexual abuse prevention commonly called tertiary level programming, which due to the limited availability of evidence-based programs will not be reviewed here. Tertiary programs are those specifically designed for children and families who are already involved with child protective services as a result of prior (sexual) abuse reports; the goal of these programs is to prevent further abuse.

No child sexual abuse prevention programs have been evaluated in randomized trials for actual abuse prevention outcomes, however quasi-experimental studies have led to mixed findings of some benefit as well as concerning findings that children who have been through these programs and experience abuse may be more likely to be injured (Finkelhor, Asdigian & Dziuba-Leathermann, 1995 as cited in Chaffin & Friedrich, 2004).

The following programs are summarized. Child Sexual Abuse Prevention programs are not included in the SAMHSA National Registry (NREPP) as the prevention programs reviewed above may be; therefore the NREPP column is not included in this table.

Title of Program or Curriculum	In Iowa Now?	Program Category	Target Population ¹¹	Effectiveness Score ¹²			
	School-based Programs						
Talking About Touching	\checkmark	School-based sexual abuse prevention	Children preschool to 3 rd grade	Supported			
Child Lures		School-based sexual abuse prevention	School- age students	Supported			
Kid&TeenSAFE		School-based sexual abuse prevention	Youth with disabilities (K-12 th grade),teachers and families	Promising			
Adult Education-focused Programs							
Darkness to Light: Stewards of Children	\checkmark	Adult-focused sexual abuse prevention	All adults	Exemplary			
Stop It Now!		Adult-focused sexual abuse prevention	All adults	Exemplary			

SCHOOL-BASED PROGRAMS

School-based education initiatives mainly focus on providing children and youth with the skills and knowledge necessary to help them identify and prevent abuse. By teaching youth to identify boundary violations, how to refuse approaches and end interactions, and how to summon help, youth are in a better position to understand negative and abusive sexual interactions. Additionally these programs help reduce negative consequences of abuse by helping youth understand that it is not their fault and they should not feel guilty or shameful. Parent-child communications improve after participation in prevention education programs (Finkelhor, 2009, p 180).

¹¹ Description of specific target group included.

¹² Using criteria developed by the National Alliance of Children's Trust and Prevention Funds, Evidence-Based Practice Committee 2009.

Talking About Touching 🌞 👬

Purpose: Talking About Touching targets children in preschool through third grade and aims to provide children with the skills to deal with dangerous situations. The program also provides support to families and teachers in discussing sensitive topics with their children or students.

How delivered: Two versions of the curriculum exist, one for preschool and kindergarten, the other for grades first through third, as a means to better teach the topic in a way that is understandable to each set of children. Through the use of fourteen lessons varying in length from ten to thirty minutes, teachers use photo-lesson cards, videos, a book, and posters to teach children about safety. Divided into three sections, the first reviews traffic, water, and fire safety; the second includes safety in relationships with older people and appropriate touching, talking, and feelings; the third section teaches children how to stand up for themselves if they are being bullied or touched inappropriately. *Talking About Touching* is a school-based program, but parental-involvement is highly encouraged and a parent education video is included as part of the curriculum.

Availability/cost: Talking About Touching materials can be purchased online. The full kit costs \$249 for Preschool/Kindergarten or \$289 for grades first through third. Supplemental materials such as DVDs and posters range in price from \$15 to \$79.

Evidence-base: At least three studies have been completed to evaluate the effectiveness of the *Talking About Touching* curriculum. Statistically significant improvement in the areas of knowledge and application of the skills taught during the *Talking About Touching* program were shown for the children who participated in the course (Sylvester, 1997; Madak & Berg, 1992). An evaluation using a post-test survey of the parent education video demonstrated that the video can increase communication on these topics between parents and children (Burgess & Wurtele, 1998).

Child Lures 🌞

Purpose: Child Lures, a targeted child sexual abuse prevention program for Pre-K to high school children and youth, provides information to prevent sexual exploitation, abduction, internet crime, substance abuse, and school violence.

How delivered: The program includes discussion topics, presentations, age- appropriate classroom activities, posters, and handouts. Student evaluations are included and are intended to be completed as pre and post tests for educators to evaluate effectiveness. The program revolves around nine to eleven classroom lesson plans (depending on the age group).

Availability/cost: Available for purchase through the *Child Lures* website, the cost of the *Child Lures* curriculum is \$489 for one school or \$2,500 for an entire school district. Additional supplements, including workbooks and DVDs, vary from \$1 to \$39.

Evidence-base: One evaluation conducted by Campbell-Bishop and Robles Pina at Sam Houston State University compared fourth grade students at two schools during the fall semester of 2002. Students at one school participated in the *Child Lures* prevention program for approximately the previous five years (no more than five years but students had possibly had less exposure) while the comparison group at the other school included students who did not use the program. The study showed that children who did not receive the *Child Lures* prevention program were more likely to be unsure about what constitutes inappropriate touching and children who received the training were more likely to know they should tell their parents where they are at all times. Overall scores showed there was an increased growth of knowledge for the children who received the program training. The control group experienced minimal growth; however the authors attributed this to the study raising awareness and possible increasing family discussions on the issues as a result.

Kid&TeenSAFE 🌞 🏶

Purpose: Kid&TeenSAFE focuses on youth with disabilities, kindergarten through grade twelve, and their teachers and families. There are four main goals to the program:

- 1. Reduce the risk of sexual, physical, and/or emotional abuse or exploitation faced by many children and youth with disabilities;
- 2. Increase the ability of children and youth to identify, prevent, and report abuse;
- 3. Enhance awareness and strengthening skills of family members, teachers and other professionals to prevent, detect, and report abuse of children with disabilities;
- 4. Promote ongoing abuse prevention education for children and youth with disabilities (*Kids&TeenSafe: An Abuse Prevention Program for Youth with Disabilities* handbook)

How delivered: Kid&TeenSAFE uses classroom presentations, professional and family trainings, and a National Resource Library to teach youth and their families about child sexual abuse, how to prevent it, and what to do if it occurs. The program is made up of three to four sessions, held at school for thirty to sixty minutes each. *Kid&TeenSAFE* includes an evaluation checklist for staff to collect data on each student's knowledge and skills during the course, a student feedback survey, and a family/professional survey.

Availability/cost: The *Kid&TeenSAFE* guidebook is available online, free of charge. Cost of the program is unknown.

Evidence-base: While no evaluations could be found showing the strength of this program, the Child Welfare Information Gateway recommends *Kid&TeenSAFE* as a program that has proven to be successful in imparting information and enhancing protective strategies. (www.childwelfare.gov/preventing/programs/types/sexualabuse.cfm)

ADULT EDUCATION - FOCUSED PROGRAMS

Darkness to Light: Stewards of Children 🌞 🌞 🌞

Purpose: Darkness to Light: Stewards of Children is a targeted program that teaches adults how to prevent, recognize, and react responsibly to child sexual abuse.

How delivered: Both an online and a facilitator-led version are available. The *Darkness to Light: Stewards of Children* program has been proven to increase knowledge, improve attitudes and change child-protective behaviors through numerous studies. Topics covered during the two to three hour *Stewards of Children* training include the types of situations where child sexual abuse may occur, an overall discussion of the problem of child sexual abuse, the importance of talking about the prevention of sexual abuse with children and adults, signs of sexual abuse, and how to interact and intervene. *Darkness to Light* offers *Stewards of Children* to all adults and organizations that serve youth, such as after school programs, sports leagues, and church groups to name just a few.

Availability/cost: Stewards of Children training sessions are available either as web-based training or with an on-site facilitator. Online training is \$10; facilitator-led training depends on the location and the facilitator but typically ranges from \$10-25 per attendee. A training calendar is maintained on the *Darkness to Light* website, details can be found at http://www.d2l.org/.

Evidence-base: Qualitative and quantitative studies have been completed on the *Darkness to Light: Stewards of Children* program. One such study was completed by Trisha Folds-Bennett, Ph.D. in 2005; it used an initial and follow up survey of 447 adults participating in the *Stewards of Children* training to examine whether knowledge increased and what the long-term effects of the program were. The evaluation showed the *Stewards of Children* training was effective in a number of areas including acquisition of new knowledge regarding child sexual abuse, potential to change attitudes about child sexual abuse, and critical issues for organizations and individuals concerned about the protection of children, to name just a few areas (Folds-Bennett, 2005). Additionally the follow-up surveys, conducted two months after the training, showed that participants decreased their knowledge gain by less than ten percent. After the training, participants were more likely to discuss issues of sexual abuse with children and other adults, recognize signs of abuse, and drop in unexpectedly when a child was under the care of another adult as a safety precaution. Further evaluations reached the same conclusions (Rheingold, 2010; Center for Child and Family Studies at the University of South Carolina, 2007, 2009).

Stop It Now! ***

Purpose: Stop It Now! is an evidence-based child sexual abuse prevention resource that focuses on perpetration prevention through promoting awareness and information to the public. The program aims to mobilize adults, families, and community organizations to prevent child sexual abuse. Through the use of public opinion surveys, focus groups, and other market research techniques, interventions and effectiveness have been measured to provide the best information and preventative measures to adults as a means to keep children safe.

How delivered: Stop It Now! uses a public health model in an effort to change the social climate through the use of education materials, media messages, training tools (including online trainings and webinars), and community-based program strategies. It is generally used to promote specific messages and awareness of child sexual abuse alongside other prevention curricula or efforts.

Availability/cost: Stop It Now! is a free program as the developers would like it to be widely available. Additional resources such as guidebooks and tip sheets can be purchased for \$7 to \$8 each. Selected guidebooks and tip sheets are also available as free downloads, however *Stop It Now!* appreciates donations if users find these resources helpful as their continued work relies on financial contributions.

Evidence-base: Stop It Now! has strong evidence-based support. An evaluation conducted by the Kansas University Workgroup for Community Health and Development for *Stop It Now!* Minnesota examined three areas of change: community and system change, widespread behavior change, and population-level change. Levels of change were determined through the examination of new or modified programs, policies or practices within the community, a review of calls to the Stop It Now! Minnesota helpline, and a review of annual child welfare reports to the Minnesota Department of Human Services. Results of the evaluation showed positive changes. Meaningful community and system change occurred throughout the state and the efforts of *Stop It Now!* Minnesota contributed to a reduction in reported occurrences of child sexual abuse in Minnesota (Schober et al., 2008). Additionally, the call review revealed an increase in the number of preventative reporting calls at a higher rate than "reactive" calls regarding child sexual abuse that had already occurred (ibid.).

Similarly, a random digit-dial telephone survey of 200 Vermonters conducted in 1995, 1997 and 1999 of the *Stop It Now!* Vermont program showed a change in the way adults talked about sexual abuse, an important first step in changing the way people respond to the issue. After four years, there was a forty percent increase in the number of people who could explain and define what child sexual abuse is (Coffman, 2003). This survey also showed an increase in skills such as being able to name warning signs of an adult or juvenile with sexual behavior problems, rising from 27.5 percent in 1995 to 38 percent in 1999, an increased knowledge of where to report child sexual abuse if they know or suspected to be occurring (ibid). Over 54 percent of respondents knew where to refer someone with sexual behavior problems as a result of *Stop It Now!*

RESPITE OR CRISIS CARE SERVICES

Very little formal, evidence-based programs exist in the area of respite or crisis care services, though some are in the process of field-testing evaluation materials to help demonstrate positive outcomes. There are common barriers for families in need of respite care who can access appropriate services including: a lack of trust in respite care providers (either with the agency as a whole or the individual provider), a shortage of respite care providers, and the location of available service. There are also currently no national standards for respite and crisis care services (Dougherty et al., 2002). However, National Respite Guidelines are available from the *ARCH National Resource Center* which aims to establish quality respite services to meet the needs of families in need of care. The guidelines apply to all forms of respite, for all ages including care in the family's home, care in a residential facility or any other location. This resource provides specific guidance for respite services in the areas of: family involvement (biological, adoptive, foster, or any other type of family relationship), care providers, community involvement, service delivery, administration and evaluation of the respite care services. Some of the key elements are summarized here.

Family involvement: Family involvement guidelines provide information on how to assure practices are family-centered, and each child is treated as an individual. Children may have entirely different needs, and a respite provider must tailor its care to each individual, within the context of their family.

Care providers: Care provider guidelines include ensuring respite providers have the support they need both in terms of fair wages and access to peer support that is important to this challenging work.

Community involvement: Guidance for community partnerships includes suggestions for working with other community organizations and ensuring the respite agencies or providers are knowledgeable of the services available in their communities.

Service delivery: Service delivery guidelines are meant to ensure respite services are providing the necessary services to their clients as well as being able to deal with the changing needs of the families they work with. It is essential that respite agencies have advisory boards or committees as a means to provide oversight, develop policies and procedures, and address other issues as they arise.

Administration and evaluation: Lastly, evaluation is a key component to providing successful respite care services as it allows agencies and providers to ensure intended goals are being reached and provides feedback on how to better serve their clients. More information can be found on the ARCH National Respite Network website (www.archrespite.org).

CONCLUSION

Research on the effectiveness of child abuse prevention programs has become more abundant over the last two decades, particularly in the area of home-based services. Substantial research for the other program types is still relatively limited. While there are many articles and studies, most reflect small-scale efforts, yet these can help programs make decisions when considered in context of what is needed and already in place in the community. Searching for the common elements in successful programs invariably leads to fairly broad concepts and generalizations. Nonetheless, they are useful to consider in refining the approach or curricula selected. According to Barth, 2009, and Karoly et al., 2005, the most successful programs share the following characteristics:

- Early intervention (services to women and families prior to the birth of their babies);
- Carefully structured curricula with more than one method of delivery;
- Development of benchmarks for quality assessment;
- Professionally-trained staff who have good support and guidance;
- Program design to match unique needs of families and community characteristics (e.g., different levels or steps);
- Community-focused approach aimed to strengthen capacity of parents;
- Defined targeted population that is likely to experience difficulty parenting (e.g., parents of infants, parents who are affected by substance abuse)

By responding to the family's unique needs in the context of their community, programs can contribute to helping parents develop skills in child rearing, reducing isolation by nurturing personal connections, and strengthening and building on the family's existing abilities and protective factors. Professionals in early intervention (e.g., home visiting nurses, early childhood educators, and clinicians) have a unique opportunity to work with children and families in their natural environment and help parents capitalize on their inherent skills and available resources. The validation and support provided to the family unit can contribute not only to the reduced risk of abuse and neglect, but to the overall wellness and optimal child development, particularly when combined with early education and regular health assessments (Benedetti, 2012; Bridgman, 2009; Bronfenbrenner, 1979; Daro, 2006; Family Strengthening Policy Center, 2007; Gomby, 2005; Jones Harnden, 2010; Kahn & Moore, 2009; Smith, 1995; Stagner & Lansing, 2009; Zigler, Pfannensteil & Seitz, 2008).

REFERENCES

- Abramson, W.H. and Mastroleo, I. (2002). *Kid&TeenSAFE: An Abuse Prevention Program for Youth with Disabilities*. Harrisburg, National Resource Center on Domestic Violence. Retrieved from <u>http://www.vawnet.org/Assoc Files VAWnet/NRC KTSafe-full.pdf</u>
- Administration for Children and Families. (2014). *Making meaningful connections: 2014 Prevention resource Guide.* US Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children, Youth and Families, Washington, DC. <u>https://www.childwelfare.gov/preventing</u>
- ARCH Respite Network. (1994). *National Respite Guidelines*. Retrieved November 2014 from <u>http://www.archrespite.org/images/docs/National_Respite_Guidelines.pdf</u>
- Antonucci, T.C., Fuhrer, R. and Jackson, J.S. (1990). Social support and reciprocity: A crossethnic and cross-national perspective. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 7, 519-530.
- Avellar, S., Paulsell, D., Sama-Miller, E. and Del Grosso, P. (2012). Home visiting evidence of effectiveness review: Executive summary. Office of Planning, Research and Evaluation, Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Washington, DC.
- Barth, R. P. (2009). Preventing child abuse and neglect with parent training: Evidence and opportunities. *Future of Children*, *19*(*2*), 95-118.
- Bavolek, S. J., Comstock, C. M. and McLaughlin J. W. (1983). *The Nurturing Program: A validated approach for reducing dysfunctional family interactions.* Final report submitted to the National Institute of Mental Health.
- Beckmann, K.A., Knitzer, J., Cooper, J. and Dicker, S. (2010). *Supporting parents of young children in the child welfare system*. Columbia University, Mailman School of Public Health. National Center for Children in Poverty.
- Beeman, S. K. (1997). Reconceptualizing social support and its relationship to child neglect. *Social Service Review*, 421-440.

- Benedetti, G. (2012). *Innovations in the field of child abuse and neglect prevention: A review of the literature*. Chicago, IL: Chapin Hall at the University of Chicago.
- Bugental, D. B., Ellerson, P.C., et al. (2002). A Cognitive Approach to Child Abuse Prevention, *Journal of Family Psychology*, *16*(3), 243-258.
- Bugental, D. B., Schwartz, A., et al. (2010). Effects of an Early Family Intervention on Children's Memory: The Mediating Effects of Cortisol Levels. *Mind, Brain, and Education, 4*(4), 159-170.
- Boller, K. (2012). Evidence for the role of home visiting in child maltreatment prevention. In Tremblay, R.E., Bovin, M., Peters, R.D.V., eds. *Encyclopedia on Early Childhood Development* [online]. Montreal, Quebec: Centre of Excellence for Early Childhood Development and Strategic Knowledge Cluster on Early Childhood Development. Retrieved from <u>http://child-encyclopedia.com/documents/BollerANGxpl1.pdf</u>
- Burgess, E.S. and Wurtele, S.K. (1998). Enhancing Parent-Child Communication About Sexual Abuse: A Pilot Study. *Child Abuse and Neglect.* 22(11), 1167-1175.
- Buysse, V. and Wesley, P. W. (*Eds.*). (2006). *Evidence-based practice in the early childhood field.* Washington, DC: Zero to Three Press.
- Campbell-Bishop, C. and Robles-Piña, R. A. (2003). Child lures prevention program: Development of a program specific assessment instrument and evaluation of program effectiveness. *Research in Educational Leadership Electronic Journal of the Center for Research and Doctoral Studies in Educational Leadership*. Retrieved from

http://www.shsu.edu/~edu_elc/journal/research%20online/researchex/html

- Cassidy, J., Woodhouse, S.S., Sherman, L.J., Stupica, B. and Lejuez, C.W. (2011). Enhancing infant attachment security: An examination of treatment efficacy and differential susceptibility. *Journal of Development and Psychopathology*. Vol. 23. p. 131-148.
- Center for Child and Family Studies, University of South Carolina. (2007). Evaluation of the Effectiveness of Darkness to Light's Child Sexual Abuse Online Prevention Training. From <u>http://www.d2l.org/site/pp.aspx?c=4dICIJOkGcISE&b=6069275</u>
- Center for Child and Family Studies, University of South Carolina. (2009). A Study of the Impact of Darkness to Light's Stewards of Children Program on S.C. Educators, including Changes in Knowledge, Attitudes, and Reports of Behavior Over Time. From http://www.d2l.org/site/pp.aspx?c=4dICIJ0kGcISE&b=6069275

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2009). *Parent training programs: Insight for practitioners*. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control.
- Center for the Study of Social Policy. (2008). *Social connections: Protective and promotive factors*. Washington, DC: Author. 2-5. Retrieved from <u>www.cssp.org</u>
- Chaffin, M. and Friedrich, B. (2004). Evidence-Based Treatments in Child Abuse and Neglect. *Child and Youth Services Review*, *26*. p.1097-1113.
- Chaffin, M., Hecht, D., Bard, D., Silovsky, J.F. and Beaseley, W.H. (2012). A statewide trial of the SafeCare Home-Based Services Model with parents in child protective services. *Pediatrics*, *129(3)*, 509-515.
- Child Welfare Information Gateway. (2008). Parent education: Issue brief. Retrieved from <u>www.childwelfare.gov</u>
- Coffman, J. (2003). Lessons in Evaluating Communications Campaigns: Five Case Studies. Harvard University Graduate School of Education. Retrieved from <u>http://www.mediaevaluationproject.org/HFRP2.pdf</u>
- da Rosa, G. and Melby, J. (2012). *Report on Prisoner Reentry Project: Analysis of 24/7 Dad Pre and Post Test Results* (Report for Contract #BOC-07-021). Ames, IA: Iowa State University.
- Daro, D. (2011). Prevention of child abuse and neglect. In J.E.B. Meyers (Eds.) The APSAC handbook on child maltreatment (Third ed., p. 17-37). Los Angeles, CA: SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Daro, D. and Dodge, K. (2009). Creating community responsibility for child protection: Possibilities and challenges. *The Future of Children*, *19*(2), 67-93.
- Daro, D. and McCurdy, K. (1994). Preventing Child Abuse and Neglect: Programmatic Interventions. *Child Welfare.* 73(5), p. 405-430. Retrieved from EBSCOhost, July 2011.
- Dougherty, S., Yu, E., Edgar, M., Day, P. and Wade, C. (2002). *Planned and Crisis Respite for Families with Children: Results of a Collaborative Study.* Child Welfare League of America, ARCH National Respite Network and Resource Center, and Casey Family Programs National Center for Resource Family Support. Retrieved November 2014 from <u>www.archrespite.org</u>

- Dubowitz, H., Lane, W. G., Semiatin, J. N., Magder, L. S., Venepally, M. and Jans, M. (2011). The Safe Environment for Every Kid model: Impact on pediatric primary care professionals. *Pediatrics*, 127(4), 962-970.
- Dubowitz, H., Lane, W. G., Semiatin, J. N. and Magder, L. S. (2012). The SEEK model of pediatric primary care: Can child maltreatment be prevented in a low-risk population?. *Academic pediatrics*, *12*(4), 259-268.
- Dubowitz, H. (2013). The Safe Environment for Every Kid (SEEK) model: Promoting children's health, development and safety. *Zero to Three Journal*. p. 45-50.
- DuMont, K., S. Mitchell-Herzfeld, R. Greene, E. Lee, A. Lowenfels, M. Rodriguez, and V. Dorabawila, (2011). Healthy Families New York (HFNY) randomized trial: Effects on early child abuse and neglect. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, *32*, 295-315.
- Duggan, A., McFarlane, E., Fuddy, L., Burrell, L., Higman, S.M., Windham, A., et al. (2004).
 Randomized trial of a statewide home visiting program to prevent child abuse:
 Impact in preventing child abuse and neglect. *Child Abuse and Neglect, 28*. p. 597-622.
- Eames, C., Daley, D., Hutchings, C., Whitaker, C.J., Jones, K., Hughes, J.C. and Bywater, T. (2009). Treatment fidelity as a predictor of behaviour change in parents attending group-based parent training. *Journal Compilation: Blackwell Publishing Ltd. Child Care Health and Development*, 35(5), 603-612.
- Eddy, J. M., Martinez, C. R., Jr. and Burraston, B. (2012). *A randomized controlled trial of a prison-based parent management training program: Post-release outcomes.* Manuscript in preparation.
- Eddy, J. M., Martinez, C. R., Jr. and Burraston, B. (2013). A randomized controlled trial of a parent management training program for incarcerated parents: Proximal impacts. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, *78*(3), 75-93.
- Falconer, M. K., Haskett, M. E., McDaniels, L., Dirkes, T. and Siegel, E. C. (2008). Evaluation of support groups for child abuse prevention: Outcomes of four state evaluations. *Social Work With Groups*, *31*(2), 165-182.
- Falconer, M. K. (2006). Mutual self-help parent support groups in the prevention of child abuse and neglect. Research, Evaluation and Systems Unit, Ounce of Prevention Fund Florida. Retrieved from <u>http://www.ounce.org/pdfs/Mutual Self-Help Parent Support Groups 2005-2006.pdf</u>

- Feigelman, S., Dubowitz, H., Lane, W., Grube, L. and Kim, J. (2011). Training pediatric residents in a primary care clinic to help address psychosocial problems and prevent child maltreatment. *Academic pediatrics*, *11*(6), 474-480.
- Feldman, M. A., Case, L. and Sparks, B. (1992). Effectiveness of a child-care training program for parents at-risk for child neglect. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science*, *24*, 14-28.
- Fiel, J. E., Haskins, A. R. and Turley R. (2013). Reducing school mobility: A randomized trial of a relationship-building intervention. *American Educational Research Journal*, 50(6), 1188–1218.
- Finkelhor, D. (2009). The prevention of childhood sexual abuse. *The Future of Children, 19* (2), 169-194.
- Folds-Bennett, T. (2005). Impacts of Stewards of Children prevention curriculum. Retrieved July 2011 from <u>www.darkness2light.org</u>
- FRIENDS, NRC. (2007). Home visiting programs: a brief overview of selected models. Factsheet #15. FRIENDS National Resource Center for Community Based Child Abuse Prevention.
- FRIENDS NRC. (2009). Evidence-Based and Evidence-Informed Programs: Prevention Program Descriptions Classified by CBCAP Evidence-Based and Evidence-Informed Categories. Retrieved November 2012 from <u>http://www.friendsnrc.org/home</u>
- FRIENDS, NRC. (2008). *The role of mutual support. Factsheet #17.* FRIENDS National Resource Center for Community Based Child Abuse Prevention.
- Future of Children. (1999). Home visiting: Recent program evaluations. Executive Summary produced by the David and Lucille Packard Foundation. Vol.9, No.1. p.1-7.
- Gardner, F., Hutchings, J., Bywater, T. and Whitaker, C. (2010). Who benefits and how does it work? Moderators and mediators of outcome in an effectiveness trial of a parenting intervention. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, *39*(*4*), 568-580.
- Girvin, H., DePanfilis, D. and Daining, C. (2007). Predicting program completion among families enrolled in a child neglect prevention intervention. *Research on Social Work Practice*, *17*(6), 674-685.

- Gomby, D.S. (2005). *Home visitation in 2005: Outcomes for children and parents. Committee for Economic Development, Invest in Kids Working Group.* Invest in kids Working Paper No. 7. Retrieved July, 2011 from <u>www.ced.org/projects/kids.shtml</u>
- Gonzalez, A. and MacMillan, H. L., (2008). Preventing Child Maltreatment: An Evidence-Based Update. *Journal of Postgraduate Medicine*, *54*(4), 280- 286.
- Gorman-Smith, D., Tolan, P. H., Henry, D. B., Leventhal, A., Schoeny, M., Lutovsky, K. and Quintana, E. (2002). Predictors of participation in a family-focused preventive intervention for substance use. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors*, 16(Suppl. 4), S55-S64.
- Guterman, J., Tabone, J. K., Bryan, G. M., Taylor, C. A., Napoleon-Hanger, C. and Banman, A. (2013). Examining the effectiveness of home-based parent aide services to reduce risk for physical child abuse and neglect: Six-month findings from a randomized clinical trial. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, *37*(8), 566-577.
- Harder, J. (2005). Prevention of child abuse and neglect: An evaluation of a home visitation parent aide program using recidivism data. *Research on Social Work Practice*, *15*(4), 246-256.
- Harvey, P., Forehand, R., Brown, C. and Holmes, T. (1998). The prevention of sexual abuse: Examination of the effectiveness of a program with kindergarten-age children. *Behavior Therapy*, 19. p.429-435.
- Hegland, S. and Hughes, K. (2010). *Ten evidence-based practices for home visiting programs.* Department of Human Development and Family Studies, Iowa State University. (not published.)
- Hodnett, R. H., Faulk, K., Dellinger, A. and Maher, E. (2009). Evaluation of the statewide implementation of a parent education program in Louisiana's child welfare agency: The Nurturing Parent Program for infants, toddlers, and preschool children. Final evaluation report submitted to Casey Family Foundation.
- Howard, K.S. and Brooks-Gunn, J. (2009). The role of home visiting programs in preventing child abuse and neglect. *Future of Children, 19*(2), 119-146.
- Huebner, C.E. (2002). Evaluation of a clinic-based parent education program to reduce the risk of infant and toddler maltreatment. *Public Health Nursing*. Vol. 19 No. 5. p.377-389.
- Karoly, L.A., Kilburn, R.M. and Cannon, J.S. (2005). *Early childhood interventions: Proven results, future promise.* RAND Labor and Populations. Available at <u>www.rand.org/publications/MG/MG341</u>

- Kjellgren, C., Svedin, C. G. and Nilsson, D. (2013). Child physical abuse- experiences of combined treatment for children and their parents: A pilot study. *Child Care in Practice*, 19(3), 275-290.
- Kratochwill, T. R., McDonald, L., Levin, J. R., Bear-Tibbetts, H. Y. and Demaray, M. K. (2004).
 Families and Schools Together: An experimental analysis of a parent-mediated multi-family group program for American Indian children. *Journal of School Psychology*, 42, 359-383.
- Kratochwill, T. R., McDonald, L., Levin, J. R., Scalia, P. A. and Coover, G. (2008). *Families and Schools Together: An experimental study of multi-family support groups for children at risk.* Manuscript in preparation.
- Kumpfer, K. (2006). *Effective parenting intervention for the prevention of child maltreatment.* The National Effective Parenting Initiative, Studio City, CA. <u>www.effectiveparentingUSA.org</u>
- Lane, W., Dubowitz, H., Frick, K., Semiatin, J. and Magder, L. (2011). *The Safe Environment for Every Kid (SEEK) program: A cost-effectiveness analysis.* 139th Annual Meeting of the American Public Health Association. Washington, D.C.
- Lewis, R. E. (2005). The effectiveness of Families First services: An experimental study. *Children and Youth* Services *Review*, *27*. p. 499–509.
- Lowell, D. I., Carter, A. S., Godoy, L., Paulicin, B. and Briggs-Gowan, M. J. (2011). A randomized controlled trial of *ChildFIRST*: A comprehensive home-based intervention translating research into early childhood practice. *Child Development*, 82(1), 193-208.
- Lundahl, B.W., Nimer, J. and Parsons, B. (2006). Preventing child abuse: A meta analysis of parent training programs. *Research on Social Work Practice*, *16*. p.215-262.
- Lyles, A., Cohen, L. and Brown, M. (2009). *Transforming communities to prevent child sexual abuse and exploitation: A primary prevention approach*. The Prevention Institute.
- MacMillan, G.A. (2008). Preventing child maltreatment: An evidence-based update. *Journal* of Postgraduate Medicine, 54(4), 280-286.
- Madak, P.R. and Berg, D.H. (1992). The prevention of sexual abuse: An evaluation of "Talking About Touching." *Canadian Journal of Counseling*, *26*(1), 29-40.

- Maher, E.J., Marcynyszyn, L.A., Corwin, T.W. and Hodnett, R. (2011). Dosage matters: The relationship between participation in the Nurturing Parenting Program for infants, toddlers, and preschoolers and subsequent child maltreatment. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *33*(8), 1426-1434.
- Marcynyszyn, L. A., Maher, E. J., and Corwin, T. W. (2011). Getting with the (evidencebased) program: An evaluation of the Incredible Years Parenting Training Program in child welfare. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *33*(5), 747–757.
- McDaniel, B. and Dillenburger, K. (2007). Can childhood neglect be assessed and prevented through childcare skills training? *Child Abuse Review*, *16*, 120–129.
- McDonald, L., Moberg, D. P., Brown, R., Rodriguez-Espiricueta, I., Flores, N. I., Burke, M. P., et al. (2006). After-school multifamily groups: A randomized controlled trial involving low-income, urban, Latino children. *Children and Schools, 28*(1), 25-34.
- McGilloway, S., Bywater, T., Ni Mhaille, G., Furlong, M., O'Neill, D., Comisky, C., Leckey, Y., Kelly, P. and Donnelly, M. (2010). The Incredible Years Ireland study. Short-term outcomes report on parent and teacher programmes. Retrieved July 2011 from <u>http://iyirelandstudy.ie/research.html</u>
- Moore, J. and Finkelstein, N. (2001). Parenting services for families affected by substance abuse. *Child Welfare League of America*, *80*(2), 221-238.
- Nation, M., Crusto, C., Wandersman, A., Kumpfer, K. L., Seybolt, D., Morrissey-Kane, E. and Davino, K. (2003). What works in prevention: Principles of effective prevention programs. *American Psychologist*, *58*, 449-456.
- National Alliance of Children's Trust and Prevention Funds. (2009). *Evidence based practice in strengthening families and preventing child maltreatment*. Position Paper. Retrieved from <u>http://ctfalliance.org/images/about/EBPPositionPaper.pdf</u>
- National Council on Crime and Delinquency (NCCD). (2008). Special report Parents Anonymous® outcome evaluation: Promising findings for child maltreatment reduction. Retrieved from <u>http://www.nccdglobal.org/sites/default/files/publication_pdf/special-report-parents-anonymous.pdf</u>
- Nowak, C. and Heinrichs, N. (2008). A comprehensive meta-analysis of Triple P-Positive Parenting Program using hierarchical linear modeling: Effectiveness and moderating variables. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*. Springer Science and Business Media, LLC. p.114-144.

- Olds D., Eckenrode J, et al. (1997). Long-term effects of home visitation on maternal life course and child abuse and neglect: Fifteen-year follow-up of a randomized trial. *Journal of American Medical Association. August 27; 278*(8), 637-43.
- Olds, D., Hill, P. and Rumsey, A. (1998). Prenatal and early childhood nurse home visitation. *Juvenile Justice Bulletin.* The Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention.
- Olshansky, J. (2006). 24/7 Dad A.M[™] and 24/7 Dad[™] P.M. Outcome Evaluation Results 2005-2006. Available at <u>http://www.fatherhood.org/Document.Doc?id=49</u>
- Parents as Teachers National Office. (2011). *Parents as Teachers Annual Report Program Summary*. Retrieved November 2012, from <u>www.parentsasteachers.org</u>
- Paulsell, D. (2012). Replicating and scaling up evidence-based home visiting programs: The role of implementation research. In Tremblay, R.E., Bovin, M., Peters, R.D.V., eds. *Encyclopedia on Early Childhood Development* [online]. Montreal, Quebec: Centre of Excellence for Early Childhood Development and Strategic Knowledge Cluster on Early Childhood Development. Retrieved November 2014 from <u>http://www.mathematica-mpr.com/our-publications-and-</u> <u>findings/publications/replicating-and-scaling-up-evidencebased-home-visiting-</u> <u>programs-the-role-of-implementation-research</u>
- Paulsell, D., Avellar, S. Sama Martin, E. and Del Grosso, P. (2010). Home visiting evidence of effectiveness review: Executive summary. Office of Planning, Research and Evaluation, Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Washington, D.C.
- Polinsky, M.L., Pion-Berlin, L., Williams, S. Long, T. and Wolf, A. (2010). Preventing child abuse and neglect: A national evaluation of parents anonymous groups. *Child Welfare*, 89(6), 43-62.
- Rafael, T. and Pion-Berlin, L. (2000). Parents Anonymous[®]: Strengthening families. In H. Henderson (*Ed.*). *Domestic violence and child abuse sourcebook*. Health reference series, 1st edition. Detroit, MI: Omnigraphics.
- Rheingold, A. (2010). A Controlled experimental study of the impact of Darkness to Light's Stewards of Children program on child care professionals' primary and secondary prevention efforts, including changes in knowledge, attitudes, and reports of behavior over time, as related to the prevention of child sexual abuse. Retrieved July, 2011 from <u>www.darkness2light.org</u>

- Rodriguez, M. L., Dumont, K. S., Mitchell-Herzfeld, Walden, J. and Greene, R. (2010). Effects of Healthy Families New York on the promotion of maternal parenting competencies and the prevention of harsh parenting. *Child Abuse and Neglect, 34*. p. 711-723.
- Runyon, M. K., Deblinger, E. and Schroeder, C. M. (2009). Pilot evaluation of outcomes of combined parent-child cognitive-behavioral group therapy for families at-risk for child physical abuse. *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice*, *16*, 101-118.
- Runyon, M. K., Deblinger, E. and Steer, R. (2010). Group cognitive behavioral treatment for parents and children at-risk for physical abuse: An initial study. *Child and Family Behavior Therapy*, 32, 196-218.
- Sanchez Cesareo, M., Acosta Perez, E., Adams, M., Navarro, E., Bensinger, K. and Colon Jordan, H. (2011). *From the bottom up: Community-based effectiveness study of the parenting education program*. Unpublished manuscript.
- Sanders, M. R. and Prinz, R. J. (2008). Using the mass media as a population level strategy to strengthen parenting skills. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*. *37*(*3*), 609-621.
- Shober, D.J., Fawcett, S.B, Schultz, J.A., Cournoyer, Y. and Wright, R. (2008). Collaborative efforts to prevent child sexual abuse in Minnesota: An empirical case study, poster.
 APA Summit on Violence and Abuse in Relationships, Bethesda Maryland, Feb 28-29 2008.
- Spoth, R.L. et al. (2001). Randomized trial of brief family interventions for general populations: Adolescent substance use outcomes four years following baseline. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 69(4), 627-642.
- Stagner, M. W. and Lansing, J. (2009). Progress toward a prevention perspective. *Future of Children*, *19*(2), 19-38.
- Sweet, M.A. and Applebaum, M.I. (2004). Is home visiting an effective strategy? A metaanalytic review of home visiting programs for families with young children. *Child Development. The Society for Research in Child Development, Inc. September/October* 2004, 75(5), 1435-1456.
- Sylvester, L. (1997). Talking About Touching: A personal safety curriculum (1996 editions) Preschool to grade three curriculum evaluation summary. Seattle, WA: Committee for Children.
- Tolan, P., Gorman-Smith, D. and Henry, D. (2000). *Promoting academic and social competence among urban youth: The SAFEChildren Project.* Final grant report

submitted to the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Center for Substance Abuse Prevention.

- Tolan, P., Gorman-Smith, D. and Henry, D. (2004). Supporting families in a high-risk setting: Proximal effects of the SAFEChildren preventive intervention. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 72(5), 855-869.
- United States Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families. (2013). *Strengthening Families and Communities: 2013 Resource Guide.* Available at <u>www.childwelfare.gov/preventing</u>
- Wagner, M., Spiker, D., Gerlach-Downie, S. and Hernandez, F. (2000). *Parental engagement in home visiting programs: Findings from the Parents as Teachers multisite evaluation*. Menlo Park, CA: SRI International.
- Wagner, M., Spiker, D. and Inman Lin, M. (2002). The effectiveness of the Parents as Teachers program with low-income parents and children. *Topics in Early Childhood Special Education*, 22(2), 67-81.
- Winkle, E., Luckie, A., Gehl, M. and Norris, D. (2009). *Integrating evidence-based practices into CBCAP programs: A tool for critical discussions.* FRIENDS National Resource Center for Community- Based Child Abuse Prevention.
- Webster-Stratton, C., Rinaldi, J. and Reid, J. M. (2011). Long-term outcomes of incredible years parenting program: Predictors of adolescent adjustment. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health*, *16*(1), 38–46.
- Zigler, E., Pfannensteil, J. C. and Seitz, V. (2008). The Parents as Teachers program and school success: A replication and extension. *Journal of Primary Prevention*, 29, 103-120.

APPENDIX A: RESEARCH SOURCE LIST

General Resources

California Evidence-Based Clearinghouse for Child Welfare http://www.cebc4cw.org/ Child Welfare Information Gateway https://www.childwelfare.gov/ FRIENDS National Resource Center www.friendsnrc.org National Alliance of Children's Trust and Prevention Funds www.ctfalliance.org National Center for Children in Poverty (NCCP) http://www.nccp.org National Registry of Evidence Based Programs and Practices (NREPP) http://nrepp.samhsa.gov Prevent Child Abuse America http://www.preventchildabuse.org/

Prevent Child Abuse Iowa http://www.pcaiowa.org/programs/cbcap/ US Department of Health and Human Services, ACF www.acf.hhs.gov

Home Visiting

Nurse Family Partnerships (NFP) www.nursefamilypartnership.org

Parents as Teachers (PAT) www.parentsasteachers.org

Healthy Families America www.healthyfamiliesamerica.org/research/index.shtml

Child First http://www.ChildFIRST.com/

Circle of Security-Home Visiting-4 http://circleofsecurity.net/

Family Thriving Program https://labs.psych.ucsb.edu/bugental/daphne/ftp-tapes/index.html

SafeCare and SafeCare Augmented http://safecare.publichealth.gsu.edu/

Step by Step Parenting http://www.cebc4cw.org/program/step-by-step-parenting-program/detailed

Exchange Parent Aide https://www.preventchildabuse.com/content/exchange-parent-aide-model

Parent Development or Education

Active Parenting www.activeparenting.com

24/7 Dad http://www.fatherhood.org/

Families and Schools Together http://familiesandschools.org/ or

http://cfsproject.wceruw.org/fastprogram.html

The Incredible Years www.incredibleyears.com

Iowa Behavioral Alliance – Positive Behavior Support (PBS) www.educ.drake.edu/rc/aboutpbs.html

Nurturing Parenting Program www.nurturingparenting.com

Parents Anonymous, Inc. www.parentsanonymous.org/pahtml/research.html

Positive Behavior Support (PBS) www.pbis.org/family/default.aspx

Promoting First Relationships http://pfrprogram.org/

Strengthening Families Program www.strengtheningfamiliesprogram.org

Strengthening Families Program for Parents and Youth 10-14 www.extension.iastate.edu/sfp/index.php

Respite Care and Crisis Nurseries

ARCH National Respite Network and Resource Center www.archrespite.org

Child Welfare Information Gateway

Google Scholar (limited to 1990-present, full-text publications)

Sexual Abuse Prevention

Child Lures www.childluresprevention.com

Child Welfare Information Gateway https://www.childwelfare.gov/preventing/programs/types/sexualabuse.cfm

Darkness to Light: Stewards of Children www.d2l.org

Google Scholar (limited to 1990-present, full-text publications)

Kids&TeenSAFE www.vawnet.org/Assoc_Files_VAWnet/NRC_KTSafe-full.pdf

Prevent Child Abuse Iowa http://www.pcaiowa.org/sexual-abuse-prevention/

National Children's Advocacy Center www.nationalcac.org

Speak Up, Be Safe http://www.speakupbesafe.org

Stop It Now! www.stopitnow.org

Talking About Touching http://www.cfchildren.org/talking-about-touching.aspx

University of Calgary "School-Based Violence Prevention Programs: A Resource Manual" www.ucalgary.ca/resolve/violenceprevention/English/pdf/RESOURCEMANUAL.p df